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Dear Parent/ Guardian,
Welcome to Beyond the Bell 2024-2025! On behalf of the Beyond the Bell staff and the Town of Canton, we would like to extend a warm welcome and thank you for choosing Beyond the Bell for your child’s after school care. We are very excited that your child is joining us for a fun filled afternoon when school has ended.
Beyond the Bell has been designed to provide children grades K-6 the opportunity to participate in a variety of activities while developing social skills with peers. We have highly trained staffs that are passionate about their jobs while ensuring a safe yet exciting atmosphere for children.  
[image: ]The Parent Handbook has been created to provide you with more detailed information about Beyond the Bell and have the rules and guidelines understood by our staff and parents/guardians. Included in this packet, you will find information on:
· Beyond the Bell Operations 
· Rules of Conduct and Policies/Procedures
· Pick-Up and Attendance in other programs
Should you have any questions, please don’t hesitate to contact office staff at the Parks & Recreation Office (860) 693-5808, or     e-mail Claire Boughton, our Recreation Coordinator at: cboughton@townofcantonct.org 
Thank you in advance,                                                                                                                        Canton Parks and Recreation                                                                                                                      40 Dyer Ave                                                                                                                                           Canton, CT 06019



Beyond the Bell Operations
Communication 
The primary form of communication for Beyond the Bell is email. Any location changes or schedule changes will be emailed to all participants who are registered for the day it may effect. If you would like to report your child’s absence from Beyond the Bell, a change in pick-up person or communicate a question or concern, please email Claire Boughton at cboughton@townofcantonct.org. 
Enrollment
Enrollment is open to any child age 5 and up who is enrolled in school grades K through 6 if the program is able to meet the needs of the child, the child can interact appropriately in a group setting and the enrollment occurs prior to the registration deadline. Enrollment shall be granted without discrimination with regard to gender, race, ethnicity, and religion. A parent or guardian may elect to withdraw his/her child at any time. Once the enrollment month has started, you will not be provided a refund for that month. Please view Canton Parks and Recreation’s refund policy for more information. 
All payments will be done by Canton Parks and Recreation Office staff in person at our office (40 Dyer Ave, Canton CT 06019), over the phone (860-693-5808), or online (CantonRec.org). 
Pro-Rates/Late Fees
We will not be pro-rating Beyond the Bell for the academic school year 2024-2025. 
If you are 15 minutes late to pick your child up to Beyond the Bell more than one time you will be charged an additional $15 fee for every 15 minutes you are late. 
Schedule 
CBPS: Beyond the Bell is held Monday-Friday from 3:00-6:00pm at the Cherry Brook Primary School Cafeteria- with the exception of school vacations, holidays, professional development days, and snow days. 
CIS: See above. Students from CIS will travel to Cherry Brook Primary School via bus at the end of the school day and adhere to the same schedule as CBPS.  
Cold/Hot Days
Beyond the Bell strives to go outside for at least a small portion of time during the fall, winter and spring seasons. Please provide your child with a heavy waterproof jacket, mittens/gloves, snow pants, snow boats and hat/earmuffs for the winter season and removable layers for the fall and spring season. Beyond the Bell will not go outside in the rain. 
Cell Phone Policy
Our goal is to have participants engaged in Beyond the Bell activities. We ask all cell phone and other electronic devices remain in their backpacks. If participants need to use their phone, they should notify the supervisor. 
Rules and Policies
Rules of Conduct 
Guidelines are set and followed to ensure the safety of each child and the safety of the group; to protect the rights of both the individual and the group; and to provide a positive atmosphere for growth in personal control and responsibility; therefore:
1. Children’s and staff’s safety is maintained at all times.
2. Only appropriate and respectful language is used.
3. School and Beyond the Bell property is treated with respect.
4. All persons shall follow safety rules and/or directions from the staff.
5. A peaceful atmosphere will be maintained.

These rules will be applied at Beyond the Bell, “Be Safe, Be Kind, Be Responsible”, along with respect in terms of one another’s space, belongings, each other and staff. Rules will be discussed with the children, allowing them to have a voice in the implementation of the rules that will then be posted. Children will be consulted for daily planning in order to afford them opportunities to be creatively involved in areas of interest. Group size will be monitored. Individual children will receive guidance to redirect behavior. The handling of each situation depends on the developmental level of the child and the specifics of the incident.
Discipline Policy
Staff shall not use abusive, neglectful, corporal, humiliating or frightening punishment under any circumstances. No child shall be physically restrained unless it is necessary to protect the safety and health of the child, or others.
1. Individuals will be asked to change inappropriate, disruptive or unsafe behavior.
2. Staff will make every effort to redirect the child’s behavior. In order to achieve this Beyond the Bell has a three point system will be in place. At point one; the child will be spoken with about how his/her behavior and ways they can correct it. At point two, the child will be pulled aside again and asked what they think they did wrong and how to correct it. At point three, the child will be asked to sit out for five minutes from the activity they are doing. Then child will have an opportunity to regain control and discuss the problem with a staff member.
3. Removal of a child from the group for disciplinary or health reasons shall be to a location where visual staff supervision will be maintained.
4. Parents will be asked for their support in changing their child’s behavior. Continued inappropriate, unchanged behavior may result in suspension or dismissal from the program. (Refer back to Rules of Conduct).
5. Parents should feel free to consult with the Afterschool Supervisor or the Recreation Coordinator regarding their child’s conduct. If necessary, they may also bring the matter to the attention of Director of Parks and Recreation for consultation.
6. Physical violence will not be tolerated. Any physical violence will result in a suspension or possible termination from the program.
7. All violations will be properly documented in the form of a written behavior report. The written behavior report will be reviewed with the parent/guardian and documented in Canton Parks and Recreation files and confidentiality will be maintained at all times. 
In order to protect the well-being of the children in the program, the Recreation Coordinator and Director of Canton Parks and Recreation are authorized to suspend anyone who fails to follow the Rules of Conduct or endangers any of the children in any way. Beyond the Bell will follow a three point system to correct any inappropriate behavior/not following rules, the third point will result in the child sitting out from the activity for five minutes. If a child becomes physical with another child or staff member, an automatic behavioral form will be filled out and the child may receive further consequences such as a suspension or termination from the program.
Any continued behavior after the third correctional point will result in a behavior form being filled out, which needs to be signed by the staff and parent/guardian. 
All violent/physical contact will result in a behavior form and possibly further consequences. 
When continued behavior forms are being filled out for the same behavior, the child may result in a suspension from Beyond the Bell.  If any child or family member is unable to function cooperatively within the framework of the program, Beyond the Bell reserves the right to terminate the child’s enrollment.

 
School Release Notification Policy
Although Beyond the Bell provides the school with a list of names of children attending Beyond the Bell, the school requires that you send a note with your child the first day of the program to notify the teacher and to confirm your child’s schedule. If there are last minute changes to your child’s schedule you need to notify both Cherry Brook Primary School or Canton Intermediate School and Canton Parks and Recreation of this change. 
Arrival, Pick-Up and Other Program Information 
Pick-Up
Beyond the Bell ends at 6:00pm, Monday-Friday. On HALF DAYS, all end times for the program will be 5:30pm. You may pick your child up at any time prior to the end time. Please bring your ID at pick up, so staff can sign out your child(ren) for you. If you do not have your ID or cannot answer your security question, we cannot release the child to you unless we can prove you are on the authorized pick up list, located on the general form. 
If someone else is picking up your child that is not on the authorized list, you must provide the person’s full name in writing, along with the date of pick up to Claire Boughton: cboughton@townofcantonct.org.
Attendance for Other Programs 
If your child is enrolled in another program that is during the hours of Beyond the Bell, it is the parent/guardians responsibility to notify our office at Canton Parks and Recreation and Canton Public School’s staff as will (if necessary).
Please provide the start and end dates of the program, the time the program ends, and the room number the program will be held in. The staff at Beyond the Bell will pick up the children that attend other programs and bring them to Beyond the Bell.
NOTE: In order for staff to pick up your child(ren) from another program, that program must be on site as Beyond the Bell. Under no circumstances will Beyond the Bell staff drive participants in programs or pick up participants from other locations. It will be the parent’s responsibility to pick their child(ren) up from another program and drop their child(ren) off to Beyond the Bell.
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